
RTC-I39b-1 

COMMENTS RESPONSES 

 

Response to Comment I39b-1 
The quotation from the Project’s Fire Protection Plan’s (FPP’s) Executive 
Summary is noted, as is the conclusion from the FPP that site conditions would 
result in a spotty, potentially fast-moving, and primarily low- to moderate-
intensity wildfire. The comment indicates that the fire behavior discussion in 
the FPP is at odds with the location of the Project within a very high fire hazard 
severity area (VHFHSZ). Fire hazard severity areas are based on potential for 
wildfire to occur given fuels, terrain, weather, and other factors. The FPP 
provides a thorough fire behavior analysis, reviewed and accepted by the 
Rancho Santa Fe Fire Protection District (RSFFPD) and the County of San 
Diego, and confirmed by the fire behavior modeling efforts of a third-party 
consultant (Rohde & Associates 2016). The conclusions relate to how wildfires 
burn across a landscape that includes heavy brush in some areas; disturbed, 
paved, and developed areas in others; and flashy fuels interspersed. Wildfire in 
these conditions is spotty, may have multiple fire fronts and spot fires, and 
burns more aggressively in heavier fuels and on steep slopes than on flat land 
with lighter, flashy fuels. The conclusions in the FPP are not conflicting with 
its location within a VHFHSZ. Conversely, the fire behavior conclusions in the 
FPP describe how wildfire burns in this particular type of VHFHSZ. Based on 
the Project’s location in a VHFHSZ, it is required to provide for a level of 
planning, ignition resistant construction, access, water availability, fuel 
modification, and construction materials and methods that have been 
developed specifically to allow safe development within these areas. The 
Project meets and exceeds these requirements. 
 
The comment includes a quote from page 15 of the FPP regarding typical 
wildfire characteristics. It also includes a quote from page 27 of the FPP 
regarding worst-case wildfire conditions as modeled and as experienced during 
historic, vicinity wildfires. The summary of the 2014 (Cocos) wildfire behavior 
is acknowledged and is not in variance from the FPP’s/DEIR’s analysis.   
 
The photographs of the Cocos Fire are noted and will be included in the FEIR. 
The account of the Cocos fire burning several structures is acknowledged as is 
the fact that other wildfires (unprecedented 14 fires) were occurring 
simultaneously in San Diego County. However, there was not an 
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acknowledged lack of fire-fighting resources as 1,300 personnel, 164 fire 
engines, 27 hand crews, 11 dozers, and 15 aircraft were assigned to the Cocos 
Fire, still allowing similar, proportional resources for the other fire events 
(County of San Diego OES May 2014 San Diego County Wildfires After 
Action Report, June 2016; incorporated by reference). These comments are not 
in variance with the FPP’s/DEIR’s analysis or conclusions.   
 
The Coco’s fire ran out of fuels near the Escondido Industrial Park west of 
Citracado Parkway. Development of new, ignition-resistant buildings and 
maintained, fire-resistive landscapes starved the fire of fuels and it was 
controlled.  On the other fire front that approached the Harmony Grove Viliage 
South (HGV South) Project site, firefighters were able to hold the fire at 
Country Club Drive near Harmony Grove Road due to a weather shift and lack 
of continuous fuels (Battalion Chief Christopher, Laguna Beach Fire 
Department, personal communication October 2016; incorporated by 
reference) 
 
Unfortunately, most homes lost in wildfires, including the Cocos Fire, can be 
attributed to: (1) older construction that does not include ignition-resistant 
materials and methods that are required of new structures in the wildland urban 
interface and VHFHSZs, and (2) lack of maintained fuel modification zones 
(CAL FIRE 2007 – Wildland-Urban Interface Building Codes).   
 
Photographs provided in the comment regarding the Cocos Fire entering south 
Harmony Grove are noted. The comment mentions a spot fire contributing to 
the fire spread rates, which is consistent with the Project’s FPP fire behavior 
analysis.   
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Response to Comment I39b-2 
The comments regarding potential evacuation routes being unavailable at times 
during the Cocos fire are noted. Please see the Global Response to Adequacy 
of Emergency Evacuation and Access. 
 
Response to Comment I39b-3 
The comment regarding the Cocos Fire perimeter as represented on the FPP 
Fire History Map (Appendix B) is noted. The Fire History Map was prepared 
with fire perimeter data available from CAL FIRE’s Fire Resource and 
Assessment Program (2016) at: http://frap.fire.ca.gov/data/frapgisdata-subset  
and is incorporated herein by this reference). It is unclear why the CAL FIRE 
data differs from the commenter’s, which aligns with the San Diego County 
GIS Cocos Fire perimeter (June 2016). The fire effects may have crossed 
Country Club drive and homes lost were likely from embers that flew ahead of 
the fire and entered attics or burned unmaintained vegetation or combustible 
near homes. The difference in fire perimeters is noted and has been updated to 
reflect the County’s official fire perimeter in the FPP’s appendix. The change 
in fire perimeter does not impact the FPP’s/EIR’s and Wildfire Risk Analysis 
Report (Rohde & Associates 2016) analysis that Country Club Drive is the 
primary evacuation route.   
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Response to Comment I39b-4 
The Project will include a robust fire protection system, as detailed in the 
comment and further in the Project’s FPP. Please see the Global Responses to 
Fire Hazards Impact Analysis and Adequacy of Emergency Evacuation and 
Access. 
 
This same robust fire protection system provides protections from on-site fire 
spreading to off-site vegetation. Accidental fires within the landscape or 
structures in the Project will have limited ability to spread. The landscape 
throughout the Project and on its perimeter will be highly maintained and much 
of it irrigated, which further reduces its ignition potential. Structures will be 
highly ignition-resistant on the exterior, and the interiors will be protected with 
automatic sprinkler systems, which have a very high success rate for confining 
fires or extinguishing them. The HGV South community will be a fire-adapted 
community with a strong resident outreach program that raises fire awareness 
among its residents.   
 
The conversion of fuels in this area provides a benefit to some legacy residents 
as it creates a buffer that will act as a fuel break, slowing fire spread and 
changing fire behavior. The HGV South Project’s location is advantageous 
because it is not built on slopes or at the top of ridges, where fires typically 
burn more aggressively up the shrub covered slopes. Because the FPP/EIR 
analysis concludes that the potential increase in ignition sources with the 
Project is offset by the fire protection features and outreach and there are no 
statistics or real-life examples that these types of developments cause 
additional fires, as indicated by the acceptance of the Project’s FPP by the fire 
authorities in charge, there is no nexus for providing mitigation to nearby 
existing residences. 
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Response to Comment I39b-5 
Introductory comments regarding the Country Club Drive improvements, 
including the provisions for a proportionately wide bridge over Escondido 
Creek, are noted and are not in variance with the Project’s FPP/EIR analysis. 
Please see the Global Responses to Fire Hazards Impact Analysis and 
Adequacy of Emergency Evacuation and Access. 
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Response to Comment I39b-6 
The comment quotes pages 37 and 38 regarding the need to control 
intersections during wildfire emergency evacuations, requiring no response as 
it does not raise variances with the EIR.  The commenter’s personal experience 
regarding traffic control and law enforcement staffing limitations is added to 
the record.  Please refer to Response to Comment I39b-1 through I39b-5 for 
additional information regarding evacuations. 
 
Response to Comment I39b-7 
The commenter’s Cocos Fire evacuation information and photographs, and 
maps are noted and are not at variance with the Project’s EIR. Photographs and 
comparison of the 2015 Cajon Pass wildland fire are also noted. The Cajon 
Pass wildfire that encroached upon and crossed the I-15 is one example of a 
roadway that crosses unmaintained fuels with no nearby fuel modification 
zones or buffers from urban development. There are many roads similar to this 
in San Diego County. Wherever roads occur that traverse areas of 
unmaintained fuels, there is a potential risk to vehicles and their passengers. 
That very risk is a driving force behind present-day fire protection planning in 
San Diego County. It is not feasible to construct roadways near populated areas 
that can handle the number of people over a short timeframe that may need to 
use them during a region-wide, mass evacuation. Even the multi-lane freeways, 
like I-5, I-8, and I-15 in San Diego County become congested for hours each 
morning and evening, and following accidents. Mass evacuations, due to any 
type of emergency, cannot be based on short time frames because the roadways 
cannot accommodate the number of people that would use them. This concept 
applies to the Harmony Grove area and was considered in the Project’s FPP 
analysis and confirmed by the RSFFPD, the County, and Rohde & Associates. 
If an emergency does not allow enough time to safely evacuate the Project’s 
residents, then a contingency plan will be available. This contingency plan is 
not available to all communities that are not built and maintained to highly 
ignition-resistant levels. However, this concept is becoming an important 
evacuation component in new communities in Southern California and offers 
a safety net for the possibility that evacuation of all residents is not possible. 
Please refer to Response to Comment I39b-1 through I39b-5 for detailed 
response to wildfire evacuation planning for HGV South.   
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Response to Comment I39b-8 
The comment compares a potential evacuation of the Project and surrounding 
area with that of an evacuation in Portugal but provides no comparison details. 
A comparison between Portugal and HGV South is not valid because the 
factors and conditions related to each location are different or unknown. For 
example, the wildfire in Portugal had different roadway conditions, evacuation 
process, emergency management oversite, wildland fuels, number of persons 
and vehicles, distance to safe areas, and options for temporarily refuging on 
site. The Portugal wildfire was burning in eucalyptus and pine forest, which 
would produce a much more aggressive fire than the coastal sage scrub and 
grasslands around the Project site and larger Harmony Grove Valley. Many 
other fire protection features built into the Project and measures routinely 
enacted by emergency personnel in San Diego County are not available and 
were not employed in the Portugal fire. Therefore, neither the FPP or EIR was 
revised to include this information. 
 
Response to Comment I39b-9 
The comment includes a quote from page 38 of the Project’s FPP regarding an 
easement road that connects with Johnston Road to the east. Supposed 
inaccuracies introduced by the comment are not supported with the information 
provided. The FPP states that three to four residences have access rights across 
the HGV South site. The “correction” indicates that three residences have 
easement across the HGV South property, thus no discrepancy is introduced.  
The FPP does not indicate that all of the existing properties have easement 
rights to Johnston Road while the “correction” indicates that only one residence 
has easement going east to Johnston Road. Again, no discrepancy is 
documented. 
 
The comment regarding Johnston Road’s current condition is noted. The 
condition of the road was evaluated by the RSFFPD, the County, the Project’s 
Fire Consultants, and independent fire pre-planning consultants for its potential 
to be used as secondary access. The result of that analysis indicated that even 
if access easements could be obtained, improvements to Johnston Road would 
result in a useable access way, but that would not strictly conform to the Fire 
Code and a modification/variance would need to be granted.   
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Based on resident opposition and statement made to the Project applicant 
regarding the possibility of gaining access easements, it was determined that 
property owners would not be willing to grant easement rights for any of the 
alternatives for secondary access presented in the plan. 
 
Please also see the Global Responses to Fire Hazards Impact Analysis and 
Adequacy of Emergency Evacuation and Access. 
 
Response to Comment I39b-10 
Please also see the Global Responses to Fire Hazards Impact Analysis and 
Adequacy of Emergency Evacuation and Access. 
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Response to Comment I39b-11 
Links to provided information on qualified immunity are noted and entered 
into the record. The Project provides the requisite reasoning that modifications 
are necessary and provides a system of fire protection along with site-specific 
terrain, fuel, roadway, and risk characteristics that enable the fire official(s) to 
make a finding that the proposed modification is compliant with the intent and 
purpose of the Fire Code.  Please see the Global Responses to Fire Hazards 
Impact Analysis and Adequacy of Emergency Evacuation and Access. 
 
Response to Comment I39b-12 
Please see the Global Responses to Fire Hazards Impact Analysis and 
Adequacy of Emergency Evacuation and Access. 
 
Response to Comment I39b-13 
Fire Protection Plans are planning tools used to summarize the type of fire risk 
at a given project site and to detail how a proposed project will conform to the 
applicable Fire and Building Codes (and where it cannot) and how it will 
provide alternative forms of protection. An evacuation plan should be clear and 
simple and the Project is committed (FPP page 37) to prepare an “All Risk 
Emergency Preparedness Plan” which will be easy to read, map-based, and 
routinely the focus of community outreach.   
 
The comment provides examples of firefighters in Montana caught in a wildfire 
where some tragically lost their lives. This example is not an appropriate 
comparison for the HGV South Project and is out of context. The Project, as 
described in I39b-2 through I39b-11, discuss HGV South’s preferred option of 
early evacuation and the contingency option to temporarily refuge residents in 
the comforts of their protected residence. Further, early evacuations would be 
conducted in vehicles through developed or partially developed (i.e., buffered) 
travel routes well before a wildfire encroached. This is contrasted with 
firefighters, miles from urban areas, on foot, with portable fire shelters, as 
presented in the comment. These are vastly different scenarios that are not 
fairly comparable. 
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Further, the comment compares statistics from Australian bushfires with that 
of San Diego County, again with no context. The statistics provided may very 
well be applicable in Australia, but it must be noted that fuels, terrain, weather, 
roadways, fire-fighting resources, and residential construction materials and 
methods are different, in some cases vastly different, and are not appropriate 
comparisons. 
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Response to Comment I39b-14 
Please see the Global Responses to Fire Hazards Impact Analysis and 
Adequacy of Emergency Evacuation and Access. 
 
Response to Comment I39b-15 
The HGV South FPP utilizes a San Diego County standard for Fire Protection 
Plan preparation and follows CEQA for determining significance for wildland 
fire and fire protection. Based on that evaluation, the HGV South Project is not 
identified as resulting in a clear and significant risk to the lives and safety of 
existing residents. The Project has undergone thorough review and based on 
assessment of its relative design features, as well as its design features and 
required mitigation measures, no significant health and safety risks were 
identified.   
 
The County disagrees that the Project presents a fire risk or would impede 
evacuations of existing communities. The Project’s FPP meets the 
requirements for Determining Significance for Wildland Fire and Fire 
Protection (2010), which includes providing a layered approach to fire safety 
that is customized for a project site and the analyzed fire hazard presented. The 
Project would provide additional buffer for the existing community to the 
west/southwest. This type of dense development with an unbroken landscape 
(as opposed to low-density wildland urban intermix projects) has been found 
to perform well against wildfires (USGS Research 2015, IBHS Mega Fires 
2008; both incorporated by reference). Fire behavior has been analyzed, 
compared to similar fire environments, and accepted by the RSFFPD and the 
County and confirmed by an independent third-party (fire planning consultant 
Rohde & Associates) in 2016. While wildfires under extreme wind conditions 
can be unpredictable, the Project has been designed with a layered system of 
protections and determined to include the necessary features to perform well 
during wildfires.  
 
With regard to the Project providing a clear and concise evacuation plan, the 
FPP (page 37) commits the HGV South Project to prepare a Wildland Fire 
Evacuation Plan for the community and its residents. The FPP is a planning 
document used to analyze the risk based on site specific features and define 
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how a project will provide fire safety. It is not intended to be an evacuation 
plan for residents or for responding fire and law enforcement personnel. The 
Project-specific Wildland Fire Evacuation Plan would be prepared to County 
standards, using the consistent planning tools, language, and maps so that it is 
user friendly to residents and can be integrated to county- and city-level 
emergency planning efforts. This evacuation plan would include easy-to-
follow maps and instructions for residents to prepare their own “Ready, Set, 
Go!” action plans and would be prepared prior to occupation of the site’s 
structures. 
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